

A Service of



Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Peters, Bettina; Riley, Rebecca; Siedschlag, Iulia; Vahter, Priit; McQuinn, John

Working Paper Innovation and productivity in services: Evidence from Germany, Ireland and the United Kingdom

ESRI Working Paper, No. 480

Provided in Cooperation with: The Economic and Social Research Institute (ESRI), Dublin

Suggested Citation: Peters, Bettina; Riley, Rebecca; Siedschlag, Iulia; Vahter, Priit; McQuinn, John (2014) : Innovation and productivity in services: Evidence from Germany, Ireland and the United Kingdom, ESRI Working Paper, No. 480, The Economic and Social Research Institute (ESRI), Dublin

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/100226

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



WWW.ECONSTOR.EU



Working Paper No. 480

April 2014

Innovation and Productivity in Services: Evidence from Germany, Ireland and the United Kingdom¹

Bettina Peters^a, Rebecca Riley^b, Iulia Siedschlag^{c,d,e}, Priit Vahter^f and John McQuinn^g

Abstract: We examine the links between innovation investment, innovation output and productivity in service enterprises. For this purpose, we use micro data from the Community Innovation Surveys 2006-2008 in Germany, Ireland, and the United Kingdom and estimate an augmented structural model which links innovation inputs, innovation outputs and productivity. Our estimates suggest that innovation in service enterprises was linked to higher productivity. In all three countries analysed, amongst the innovation types that we consider, the strongest link between innovation and productivity was found for marketing innovations. Successful innovation in service enterprises appears to be associated with enterprise size, innovation expenditure intensity (in Germany and the United Kingdom), foreign ownership (Ireland), exporting and engagement in co-operation for innovation activities. The determinants of innovation in service enterprises appear remarkably similar to the determinants of innovation in manufacturing enterprises.

Key Words:Internationalisation of services; innovation; productivityJEL Classification:F61; L25; O31Corresponding Author:iulia.siedschlag@esri.ie

^a Centre for European Economic Research (ZEW), Mannheim, Germany

^b National Institute for Economic and Social Research, London, United Kingdom

^c Economic and Social Research Institute (ESRI), Dublin, Ireland

^a Department of Economics, Trinity College Dublin, Ireland

^e European Commission, Joint Research Centre, Institute for Prospective Technological Studies

^f University of Tartu, Estonia

^g Cambridge Econometrics, United Kingdom

¹ The views expressed in this paper are purely those of the authors and may not in any circumstances be regarded as stating an official position of the European Commission.

ESRI working papers represent un-refereed work-in-progress by researchers who are solely responsible for the content and any views expressed therein. Any comments on these papers will be welcome and should be sent to the author(s) by email. Papers may be downloaded for personal use only.

Innovation and Productivity in Services: Evidence from Germany, Ireland and the United Kingdom

1. Introduction

Innovation is of crucial importance for growth and competitiveness in the context of intensified global competition. Understanding determinants of enterprise innovation and productivity is important for designing effective innovation policies. Services account for a growing share of advanced economies and innovation in services is widely seen as a new source of economic growth. Furthermore, technological advances, particularly in information and communication technologies (ICT) have enabled a greater tradability of services and thus a greater exposure to competition. In this context, innovation in services has become increasingly important for survival and sustainable economic growth.

Notwithstanding this growing importance of services in modern economies, existing empirical evidence on innovation in services is still limited.

To fill this gap, this paper examines the links between investment in innovation, innovation outputs and productivity in service enterprises. More specifically, we ask the following research questions: (i) Which types of enterprises are more likely to invest in innovation? (ii) Which types of enterprises have higher innovation investment per employee? (iii) Which types of enterprises are more successful in translating innovation investment into innovation outputs? (iv) Is innovation linked to higher productivity? For this purpose, we use micro data from the Community Innovation Surveys 2006-2008 in Germany, Ireland, and the United Kingdom and estimate an augmented structural model which links innovation inputs, innovation outputs and productivity. To identify possible specific features of innovation in services, we compare these results with results for manufacturing enterprises.

Our estimates suggest that innovation in service enterprises was linked to higher productivity, over and above other enterprise and industry characteristics. In all three countries analysed, the strongest link between innovation and productivity was found for marketing innovations. Successful innovation in service enterprises appears to be associated with size, innovation expenditure intensity (in Germany and the United Kingdom), foreign ownership (Ireland), exporting and engagement in co-operation for innovation activities.

The rest of this paper is organised as follows. Section 2 discusses the analytical framework that underpins our analysis. Section 3 discusses our empirical methodology. Section 4 describes the data sets and summary statistics. Section 5 presents the empirical results. Finally, Section 6 summarises the key findings and considers policy implications.

2. Analytical Framework

To answer our research questions, we draw on four literature strands: (i) industrial organisation; (ii) endogenous growth; (iii) innovation systems; and (iv) international trade with heterogeneous enterprises.

Schumpeter (1942) was the first to link technological change to long-term economic growth. In this context, he argued that large enterprises operating in concentrated markets are more likely to innovate. Following on from Schumpeter's contribution, the literature on *industrial organisation* has focused on the relationships between enterprise size, market structure and innovation (measured by R&D expenditures or patents). However, this literature has neglected other determinants of technological change and innovation such as knowledge spillovers and absorptive capability (Cohen, 2010).

The positive relationship between enterprise size and innovation is underlined by factors such as:² (i) economies of scale in R&D - the returns to investment in R&D are higher for enterprises with a large volume of sales over which to spread the fixed costs of innovations; (ii) economies of scope in R&D - large enterprises are likely to be more diversified and to be able to benefit from positive spillovers between the various research programmes; (iii) diversification of risks – large enterprises can undertake several projects at the same time and hence diversify the risks associated with R&D investment; (iv) availability and stability of external and internal funds – large enterprises grow large, efficiency losses with respect to performing R&D might occur, in particular from losing managerial control and diminished ability of innovators to appropriate the benefits from their innovative efforts (Cohen and Levin, 1989).

Schumpeter (1942) has also highlighted the role of market power in fostering innovation. Thus, given capital market imperfections, the rents from *ex ante* market power provide enterprises with internal financial resources for innovative activities, while expected *ex post* market power incentivises enterprises to invest in R&D.

Empirical evidence on the relationship between market concentration and innovation is mixed with most recent studies suggesting that this relationship is non-linear and that market structure is influenced by innovation (Cohen and Levin, 1989; Geroski and Pomroy, 1990; Sutton, 1996, 1998) rather than being exogenous (an independent determinant) as often assumed in earlier studies.

More recent studies have considered additional enterprises and industry characteristics, beyond enterprise size and market concentration, in explaining innovation activity.³

The *endogenous growth* literature (Romer, 1990; Grossman and Helpman 1990; Aghion and Howitt, 1992; Griliches, 1996) has established that technological change is endogenous and that both private R&D investment and knowledge spillovers affect productivity growth. The theoretical models of endogenous growth are underlined by two related specific

² For a more detailed discussion see Cohen and Levin (1989), Symeonidis (1996), and Ahn (2002).

³ A recent review of this literature is Cohen (2010).

characteristics of knowledge: (i) knowledge is non-rival (the marginal costs for an additional technology user is negligible); (ii) knowledge is partially non-excludable due to imperfect intellectual property protection which implies that the return to investments in knowledge/innovation is partly private and partly public (social).

Existing empirical evidence at enterprise and industry levels suggests that social rates of return to R&D/innovation investment are higher than the private rates of return (Griliches, 1992; Hall et al. 2010). Jones and Williams (1998) relate the theoretical models of endogenous growth theory to empirical results of the productivity literature and show that these results can be taken as lower bounds for the social rate of return to R&D.

A key policy message of this literature is that given the presence of knowledge spillovers and other market failures in the innovation process, there is a role for government intervention to incentivise investment in innovation.

The literature on *innovation systems* (Freeman, 1987; Lundvall, 1992; Nelson, 1993) considers that, at the national aggregate level, innovation is the result of interactions between enterprises and institutions at the micro level which are governed by both market forces and non-market institutions. Five main insights on determinants of innovation have emerged from this literature (Soete, et al. 2010): (i) the role of non-R&D inputs; (ii) the role of institutions and organisations; (iii) the role of interactive learning; (iv) the role of interactions between agents involved in innovation; (v) the role of social capital.

The efficiency of the innovation system depends on the performance of individual actors and the institutions that govern their interactions. The main policy message of this literature is the central role the government can play as a co-ordinating agent to correct systemic failures. One policy limitation of this national innovation system concept is its failure to take account of the growing internationalisation of R&D and innovation and in relation to this of the need to consider the international context in which innovation takes place.

The most recent *international trade theory* (New-New Trade Theory⁴) has established that enterprises with international linkages are more productive than enterprises serving only the domestic markets. Existing empirical evidence indicates that enterprises with international linkages (exporters, importers and multinational firms) differ systematically from enterprises that serve only the national market.⁵ They are larger, generate higher value added, employ more capital per worker, have higher skilled workers and have higher productivity.

A large empirical literature has established that exporters are more productive than nonexporters and they often have higher productivity growth.⁶ This productivity advantage of exporters could be explained by two hypotheses (Bernard and Wagner, 1997; Bernard and Jensen, 1999): (i) more productive enterprises self-select into export markets; (ii) learningby-exporting. Self-selection of more productive enterprises into export markets can be

⁴ New-new trade theoretical models have been introduced by Melitz (2003) and Helpman et al. (2004).

⁵ Recent micro-econometric evidence has been surveyed by Helpman (2006), Greenway and Kneller (2007) and Wagner (2007).

⁶ Wagner (2007) and Martins and Yang (2009) surveyed recent empirical studies.

explained by the presence of fixed and variable costs of exporting (Melitz, 2003). The presence of these costs implies that only enterprises with a productivity level above a critical threshold find it profitable to export. Exporting could make enterprises more productive through two channels: (i) export starters could improve their post-entry performance due to knowledge flows from international buyers; (ii) international competition may put pressure on exporters to improve their productivity faster than firms selling only in domestic markets. Helpman et al. (2004) show that in the presence of fixed costs of exporting and of undertaking foreign direct investment, multinationals are the most productive enterprises in their country of origin, followed by domestic exporters.

A growing empirical literature has focused on the links between importing and productivity and found that importers are more productive than firms that do not trade internationally.⁷ Enterprises that export and import are more productive than enterprises that import only and enterprises that export only, or do not trade internationally. Importers are the next most productive group followed by exporters. Enterprises serving only the domestic markets come last. The theoretical explanations for the productivity advantage of importers are similar as in the case of exporters: self-selection of more productive firms into imports and learning-by-import effects (Kasahara and Lapham, 2008; Andersson et al, 2008; Castellani et al., 2010).

While this literature has assumed that enterprise productivity is exogeneous, more recent theoretical contributions allow for the possibility of enterprises increasing their productivity through innovation activities (Yeaple, 2005; Bustos, 2011). A positive correlation between exporting and innovation activity has been found in several studies (Wagner, 1996; Roper and Love, 2002). In addition, a number of recent empirical studies have found that exporters are more likely to introduce product innovation (Liu and Buck, 2007; Salomon and Shaver, 2005; Bratti and Felice, 2010). Furthermore, additional recent empirical evidence suggests that foreign-owned enterprises and exporters are more likely to innovate (Criscuolo et al. 2010; Siedschlag et al. 2010).

In summary, bringing together these literatures, the analytical framework that results allows us to think of innovation as a complex and non-linear process which is the result of many interactions between enterprises and institutions including government. Innovation takes place in the context of increased internationalisation of economic activities including a growing internationalisation of R&D and innovation activities. Furthermore, this analytical framework highlights the rationale for government intervention to foster innovation and productivity in enterprises. However, the cost of government intervention needs also to be taken into account when policy choices about allocation of scarce public financial resources are made.

⁷ Vogel and Wagner (2010) review this new and growing empirical literature.

3. Empirical Methodology

To analyse the relationships between innovation investment, innovation outputs and productivity we estimate an augmented version of the widely used structural model proposed by Crépon, Duguet and Mairesse (1998), known as the CDM model. The CDM model estimates three sets of relationships. The first set consists of two equations relating to the innovation investment phase, namely the propensity of enterprises to invest in innovation and the innovation expenditure intensity (innovation expenditure per employee) conditional on innovation investment. The second set relates the various types of innovation outcomes to innovation expenditure intensity and other enterprise and industry characteristics. The third set links productivity to innovation outcomes and other enterprise characteristics. The CDM model allows us to address two econometric issues. First, selection bias might arise due to the fact that a number of questions are asked in surveys only to innovation output and productivity might be simultaneously determined. These econometric issues are corrected for using appropriate estimation techniques.⁸

We estimate an augmented version of the original CDM model which includes additional explanatory variables suggested by the analytical framework that we discuss in Section 2. More specifically, we add variables measuring international trade and investment activities of enterprises and engagement in co-operation for innovation activities within national innovation systems.

We describe below in more detail this augmented version of the CDM model that we estimate in this paper.

The Innovation Investment Equations

This stage of the model comprises two equations which explain the firms' decision to invest/not to invest in innovation and, if investing, the amount of innovation expenditure per employee. We only observe the innovation expenditure reported by innovative firms. To the extent that this group of firms is not random, this implies a possible selection bias. To account for this potential bias, the propensity of firms to invest in innovation is modelled by the following selection equation:

$$\mathbf{y}_{i} = \begin{cases} 1 \quad if \quad y_{i}^{*} = x_{i}\gamma + u_{i} > \tau \\ 0 \quad if \quad y_{i}^{*} = x_{i}\gamma + u_{i} \le \tau \end{cases}$$
(1)

 y_i is an observed binary variable which equals one for firms engaged in innovation investment and zero for the rest of the firms. Firms engage in innovation and/or report innovation expenditure if y_i^* an unobserved latent endogenous variable, measuring the

⁸ Selection bias is corrected by using a Heckman two-step estimator. To correct for simultaneity, innovation output and productivity are estimated using the expected (predicted) values of innovation input and innovation output respectively.

propensity to innovate, is above a certain threshold level τ . x_i is a vector of variables explaining the innovation decision, γ is the vector of parameters and u_i is the error term.

Conditional on investing in innovation, the amount of innovation expenditure per employee (W_i) is given by the following equation:

$$w_i^* = z_i \beta + \omega_i, \quad \text{if } y_i = 1$$

$$w_i = \begin{cases} 0 \quad \text{if } y_i = 0 \end{cases}$$
(2)

 w_i^* is an unobserved latent variable, z_i is a vector of firm characteristics and ω_i is an error term.

The Equations (1) and (2) are estimated simultaneously using a Heckman two-step estimator. Enterprise size is excluded in equation (2) and identification is not solely dependent on functional form.

The Innovation Output Equations

This second stage of the model explains the innovation outcomes given by the following innovation production function:

$$g_i = w_i^* \alpha + h_i \delta + e_i \tag{3}$$

where g_i is innovation output proxied by product, process, organisational, and marketing innovation indicators. w_i^* is the predicted innovation expenditure per employee estimated from the selection model. These values are predicted for all firms and not just the sample reporting innovation expenditure. By using the predicted rather than observed values of innovation effort w_i , we account for the possibility that innovation expenditure per employee and the innovation outputs could be simultaneously determined. The (1) selection and (2) innovation expenditure intensity equations correct for this endogeneity in this instrumental variables approach. The three digit industry dummies included in estimating (1) and (2) are excluded in estimating (3); instead we use two digit industry dummies in estimating (3) (statistical tests validate these exclusion restrictions). h_i is a vector of other determinants of innovation output, α and δ are the parameter vectors and e_i is the error term.

The Output Production Equation

. .

The last stage of the model explains output production as a function of labour, capital, and innovation outcomes as follows:

$$p_i = k_i \lambda + g_i \mu + v_i \tag{4}$$

 p_i is labour productivity (log of sales per employee), k_i is the log of physical capital per worker and g_i denotes innovation outcomes (product, process, organisational, and marketing innovation), v_i is the error term and λ and μ are vectors of parameters. To correct for the fact that productivity and innovation output could be simultaneously determined, predicted innovation output probabilities estimated in the previous stage (3) are used for g_i . (The cooperation variables included in estimating (3) function as exclusion restrictions.)

4. Data and Summary Statistics

We use data from the Community Innovation Surveys (CIS) 2008 from Germany, Ireland and the United Kingdom. The data sets cover enterprises with more than 10 employees over the period 2006-2008. The core variables include innovation expenditures (in-house R&D expenditure, purchase of external R&D, spending on acquisition of machinery, equipment and software, acquisition of other external knowledge); innovation outputs (indicators for product, process, organisational, marketing innovation); engagement in co-operation for innovation activities (with other enterprises within same enterprise group; with suppliers of equipment, materials, components or software; with clients or customers; with competitors or other enterprises in the same sector; with consultants, commercial labs or private R&D institutes; with universities or other higher education institutions; with government or public research institutes). In addition, we use data on employment, ownership, exporting and industry affiliation. We focus on market services including the following sectors: wholesale trade; transport, storage and communications; financial services; computer and related activities; and other business activities. In total, our sample consist of 1,333 German, 1,286 Irish and 4,344 British service enterprises.

Table 1 shows weighted summary statistics⁹ for service enterprises for the main variables, for all enterprises and separately for three types of enterprises: foreign-owned, domestic-exporters, and domestic non-exporters. This distinction is motivated by the fact that, as discussed in Section 2, enterprises with international activities differ systematically from those serving only domestic markets.

[Table 1 about here]

With respect to the types of service enterprises, in the samples for Germany and the United Kingdom, over two thirds of all enterprises serve only the domestic market, while in Ireland enterprises with international activities (foreign-owned and domestic exporters) represent half of the sample. This is not surprising given the smaller size and higher openness of the Irish economy. Foreign-owned enterprises have a much larger share in Ireland (18.6 per cent) in comparison to Germany (3.1 per cent) and the UK (8.3 per cent), while domestic

⁹ For comparability purposes, these summary statistics are weighted to correct for the stratification of the CIS sample by size class, industry and region.

exporters account for about one third of all enterprises in the three countries. It appears that the average size of service enterprises is higher in the UK (86 employees) than in Germany (50.5 employees) and Ireland (50.4 employees).¹⁰ Foreign-owned service enterprises are larger in the UK (171 employees) compared to Germany (119 employees) and Ireland (90.3 employees). Further, domestic exporters in the UK are much larger (116 employees) compared to domestic exporters in Germany (45 employees) and in Ireland (47 employees). The average size of service enterprises that serve domestic markets only is again larger in the UK (61 employees) in comparison to Germany (50 employees) and Ireland (38 employees). Against this size background, average labour productivity (sales per employee) in Ireland is 3.7 times higher than in Germany and 2.3 times higher than in the United Kingdom. Total average innovation expenditure per employee (across enterprises) in Ireland is also higher than in Germany (2.3 times higher) and the UK (9 per cent higher). However, while 51 per cent of service enterprises in the UK report innovation expenditures, the corresponding figures for Germany and Ireland are lower (37 per cent and 26 per cent, respectively). The average R&D expenditures are the highest in the UK (4 times higher than in Germany and 35 per cent higher than in Ireland). While 28 per cent of service enterprises in the UK reported R&D expenditures, the corresponding shares for Germany and Ireland are half of that share.

The predominant type of innovation in service enterprises appears to be organisational innovation in Ireland and the UK and marketing innovations in Germany (however, the share of service enterprises with organisational innovations is only slightly lower in Germany). Organisational innovation appears to be the dominant innovation type in foreign-owned service enterprises in all countries (in Ireland the share of service enterprises with product innovations appears equally important). Product innovation appears the most prevalent innovation type amongst domestic exporters in Germany and the UK (organisational innovation appears equally important), while in Ireland, organisational innovation is the most common type of innovation amongst domestic exporters. In the case of service enterprises serving domestic markets only, organisational innovations appear the most important (in Germany, marketing innovation appears equally important).

The patterns of engagement in co-operation for innovation activities differs in the three countries, with the highest engagement rates reported for the UK. The highest engagement rates in all three countries are reported for co-operation with suppliers and co-operation with clients or customers. For example, while on average 25 per cent of enterprises in the UK reported engagement in co-operation for innovation with clients and customers, the corresponding rates for Germany and Ireland were 2 per cent and 5 per cent respectively.

For comparison purposes Table 2 shows weighted summary statistics for enterprises in manufacturing in Germany, Ireland and the UK.

[Table 2 about here]

¹⁰ The sampling unit in the UK is the establishment rather than the enterprise (the vast majority of establishments are in single establishment enterprises).

In all three countries enterprises with international activities represent around 60% of enterprises included in the sample (61% in the cases of Germany and Ireland and 56 per cent in the UK). The average size of manufacturing enterprises is more similar than in the case of service enterprises: it is the largest in Germany (80 employees) and the lowest in the UK (64 employees) while Ireland lies in the middle position (72 employees). Ireland leads again with respect to average labour productivity in all enterprises and in each of the three types of enterprises. In the case of foreign-owned enterprises, labour productivity is two times higher than in Germany and 2.5 times higher than in the UK.

The average innovation expenditure per employee is the highest in Germany for all enterprises. However, Ireland stands out with the highest average innovation expenditure per employee in foreign-owned manufacturing enterprises, about 3.5 times higher than in the UK and two times higher than in Germany. In contrast, Germany stands out with the highest innovation expenditure per employee in enterprises that serve only the domestic market. It turns out to be 4.6 times higher than in Ireland and about 3 times higher than in the UK. Average R&D expenditure per employee is the highest in Ireland for all manufacturing enterprises and for manufacturing enterprises with international activities (foreign-owned and domestic exporters), while average R&D expenditures per employee in manufacturing enterprises that serve only domestic markets are the highest in Germany.

A striking result that emerges from the statistics is that the predominant innovation type in manufacturing enterprises is different in the three analysed countries: marketing innovations in Germany, process innovations in Ireland and product innovations in the UK. However, in all three countries, product innovation is the dominant innovation type in foreign-owned manufacturing enterprises. Product innovation is also the dominant innovation type for domestic exporters as well as domestic non-exporters in manufacturing in the UK, while in Ireland the predominant innovation type is process innovation for Irish-owned exporters and non-exporters and in Germany, marketing innovations are the most wide spread innovation type for German-owned enterprises. In the case of German-owned exporters product innovations are equally important. Organisational innovation, the most prevalent innovation activity in services, appears less important in manufacturing.

As in the case of service enterprises, among the three analysed countries, the UK has the highest rates for engagement in co-operation for innovation activities. In the UK the highest rates were for engagement in co-operation for innovation activities with clients or customers (30.5 per cent of all manufacturing enterprises), while in Germany and Ireland, the highest rates were for co-operation with suppliers of equipment, materials, components or software (6.3 per cent and 8.4 per cent respectively).

5. Empirical Results

Tables 3 to 6 show the estimates of the augmented CDM model for innovation and productivity in service enterprises in Germany, Ireland and the UK over the period 2006-2008.

Table 3 presents the estimates of the Heckman two–stage model of innovation investment. The propensity to invest in innovation (first stage) is estimated by a probit model as a function of enterprise size (measured as the number of employees), ownership (a dummy variable which takes the value one for foreign-owned enterprises and zero otherwise), exporting (a dummy which takes the value one for domestic exporters and zero otherwise) and industry specific effects (industry dummies at 3-digit NACE Rev. 1 classification). The innovation expenditure intensity is measured as innovation expenditure per employee and it is estimated as a function of ownership, exporting, and industry specific effects. Following Griffith et al. (2006) we use enterprise size as exclusion restriction in the innovation investment equation. The figures shown in Table 3 are marginal effects.

[Table 3 about here]

Our results indicate that service enterprises that invested in innovation were more likely to be large enterprises, and enterprises with exporting markets. In Germany and the UK, innovation expenditure intensity was significantly higher for domestic service enterprises with export markets, than for domestic non-exporters and foreign-owned enterprises while in Ireland foreign-owned enterprises had a significantly higher innovation expenditure intensity. In the UK, both foreign-owned enterprises and domestic exporters show significantly higher innovation intensity than domestic non-exporters.

Table 4 shows the estimates for product innovation in the three analysed countries. In addition to the indicator for product innovation, it distinguishes between product innovations that are new to the market (market novelties) and those new to the enterprise but not new to the market (enterprise novelties). The dependent variable is a categorical variable which takes the value one if product innovation was reported and zero otherwise. The explanatory variables include the innovation expenditure intensity predicted on the basis of the innovation investment equations, enterprise size, ownership, exporting, engagement in co-operation for innovation activities (dummy variables equal to one if co-operation was reported and zero otherwise) and industry specific effects (industry dummies at 2 digit level NACE Rev. 1 classification¹¹).

[Table 4 about here]

The results shown in Table 4 highlight that higher innovation expenditure intensity significantly increases the likelihood of successfully introducing product innovations in services. (this result does not hold in Ireland). The probability to implement product innovations is also higher for large enterprises, (not valid in the case of UK), and enterprises with exporting markets. In Ireland foreign- owned enterprises were more likely to successfully implement product innovations, in particular market novelties. Service enterprises with successful product innovation were more likely among those engaged in co-operation for innovation with other enterprises within the same enterprise group, with suppliers (Ireland and the UK), with customers (Germany and the UK), with universities

¹¹ The industry dummies are at 2 digit level NACE Rev. 1 classification to ensure the identification of the determinants of innovation outputs, as we used 3-digit industry dummies in the innovation expenditure intensity equation. Wald tests validate the exclusion of three digit industry dummies.

(Germany), and with public research labs (the UK). Co-operation with science (universities in Germany or public research labs in the UK) turns out to matter particularly for introducing market novelties in services.

Table 5 shows the results of the probit model for other innovation outputs, namely process, organisational and marketing innovations in service enterprises in the three countries analysed. The dependent variables in the probit models are categorical variables which take the value 1 if the respective innovation output was reported, and 0 otherwise.

[Table 5 about here]

As shown in Table 5, process innovation in service enterprises was more likely in larger enterprises, in enterprises with higher innovation expenditure intensity (Germany and the UK), in foreign-owned and exporting enterprises (in Ireland). Over and above these enterprise characteristics, successful process innovation was positively linked to engagement in co-operation for innovation activities with other enterprises (Germany and the UK), with suppliers (Ireland and the UK), with customers (Germany and Ireland) and with consultants and universities (Ireland). In contrast, in the sample analysed, in the UK, service enterprises with co-operation with competitors, and in Ireland those with co-operation with public research labs were less likely to introduce process innovations.

Further, our results indicate that organisational innovation in service enterprises was more likely in larger enterprises, in enterprises with higher innovation expenditure intensity (Germany and the UK), in foreign-owned enterprises (Ireland and the UK), and domestic exporters (Ireland). Over and above these characteristics, successful implementation of organisational innovation in service enterprises was positively linked to co-operation in innovation activities with other enterprises within the same enterprise group (Germany and the UK), and with suppliers and with customers (Ireland and the UK). In contrast, in Germany, service enterprises that cooperated with public research institutes were less likely to implement successfully organisational innovations.

Finally, Table 5 indicates that marketing innovation in service enterprises was more likely amongst enterprises with higher innovation expenditure per employee, larger enterprises (Germany and Ireland), and domestic exporters (Ireland). Over and above these enterprise characteristics, successful implementation of marketing innovations was positively linked to co-operation with other enterprises within the same enterprise group (Germany), with suppliers (Ireland and the UK), with customers (the UK), and with universities (Germany).

Table 6 shows the estimates of the productivity equation for service enterprises in the three countries analysed. The dependent variable is labour productivity measured as turnover per employee. The explanatory variables include the predicted probability to innovate successfully (to implement product, process, organisational or marketing innovations), enterprise size, ownership, and exporting. Unfortunately, the CIS data does not contain data on physical capital in all countries. We control for differences in capital endowment by including industry dummies at 3 digit level (NACE Rev. 1 classification). The productivity equation for Germany also includes a dummy variable which is equal to 1 for enterprises

located in East Germany since even 20 years after reunification there is a productivity gap between firms in West and East Germany.

[Table 6 about here]

Innovative service enterprises had higher productivity. This positive link is evident for all types of innovation in Germany and the UK; in Ireland innovation was also positively correlated with productivity, but it was statistically significant only in the cases of process and marketing innovations. In all three countries, the strongest link between innovation and productivity was found for marketing innovation (productivity elasticity with respect to marketing innovation was 0.32 in Germany, 0.77 in Ireland and 0.07 in the UK).

Although our main interest is innovation in service enterprises, given the dearth of evidence, we also consider innovation in manufacturing enterprises for the sake of comparison. Tables 7 to 10 show the estimates for innovation and productivity in manufacturing enterprises in Germany, Ireland, and the UK.

Table 7 shows the results for the innovation investment equations.

[Table 7 about here]

Our results indicate that, in all three countries, manufacturing enterprises which were more likely to invest in innovation were those which were larger, foreign-owned and those with export markets. In Ireland and the UK, foreign-owned and domestic exporters had the highest innovation expenditure intensity, while in Germany innovation expenditure intensity was positively associated with human capital and training.¹²

Table 8 shows the results for the product innovation in manufacturing enterprises.

[Table 8 about here]

In all three countries the probability to implement product innovations is higher in domestic manufacturing enterprises with exporting markets. In Germany and Ireland larger enterprises and foreign-owned enterprises were more likely to have product innovations. This result holds for products new to the market as well as products new to the enterprise but not new to the market. A higher innovation expenditure intensity was positively associated with the probability to have product innovations in Germany (for both market and enterprise product novelties) and the UK (for products new to the market).

Further, our results indicate that manufacturing enterprises engaged in co-operation in innovation activity were more likely to introduce new or significantly improved products. We identify such positive associations in the case of the following co-operation types: co-operation with other enterprises within the same industry (in Germany and the UK), co-operation with supplies (all three countries), co-operation with clients or customers (in all three countries), co-operation with universities (in all three countries), co-operation with

¹² These variables are excluded elsewhere (services and other countries) because these data are not available for Ireland; it was not possible to identify the model for German manufacturing without these additional variables.

public research institutes (in Germany). With the exception of the importance of cooperation with universities, the importance (and type) of co-operation for successful innovation is similar amongst both manufacturing and service enterprises.

Table 9 shows the results for determinants of the other types of innovations, namely, process, organisational and marketing innovations.

[Table 9 about here]

In all three countries analysed, process innovations in manufacturing enterprises were more common in larger enterprises and in domestic enterprises with export markets. In Germany and Ireland, foreign-owned enterprises were more likely to introduce process innovations. Innovation expenditure intensity was positively associated with the probability of introducing process innovations in Germany only.

Our results identify a positive link between the propensity to introduce process innovations and engagement in various co-operation types as follows: co-operation with other enterprises in Germany and the UK; co-operation with suppliers in all three countries; cooperation with customers in Germany and the UK; co-operation with consultants and private research laboratories in Ireland. Co-operation with competitors was negatively associated with the introduction of process innovations in the UK.

The propensity to introduce organisational innovations was positively associated with enterprise size and with being a larger domestic exporter in all countries, with foreign ownership - in Ireland and the UK, and with higher innovation expenditure intensity - in Germany. Engagement in co-operation in innovation activities was positively linked to the propensity to introduce organisational innovations as follows: co-operation with other enterprises within the same group – in the UK; co-operation with suppliers- in Ireland and the UK; with clients or customers in Germany and the UK; with consultants - in Germany and the UK; with universities in Germany and Ireland; with public research institutes in Ireland. In Ireland, co-operation with competitors was negatively associated with the propensity to introduce organisations.

The propensity to introduce marketing innovations was higher in domestic manufacturing exporters in all three countries, in foreign-owned enterprises and in enterprises with higher innovation intensity expenditure in Germany only. Enterprise size was not significantly associated with the propensity to introduce marketing innovations. Engagement in co-operation for innovation activities was positively associated with the propensity to introduce marketing innovations as follows: co-operation with other enterprises within the same group, with suppliers, with universities – in the UK; co-operation with clients or customers in Germany and the UK; with consultants- in Ireland and the UK. In Ireland, co-operation with public research institutes was negatively associated with the introduction of marketing innovations.

Table 10 shows the estimates for the innovation- productivity link in manufacturing enterprises.

[Table 10 about here]

With respect to the innovation-productivity link, innovative manufacturing enterprises in Germany and the UK had a higher labour productivity. In Ireland, there was also a positive link between innovation and productivity in manufacturing, but it appears to be not statistically significant. The strongest innovation – productivity link was in the case of marketing innovations in Germany and the UK (the productivity elasticity with respect to innovation was 0.32 and 0.08 respectively).

6. Summary and Policy Implications

This paper examined the links between innovation investment, innovation outputs and productivity in service enterprises. For this purpose, we estimated a structural model using micro-data from the Community Innovation Surveys over the period 2006-2008 from Germany, Ireland and the UK to answer the following research questions: (i) Which types of enterprises were more likely to invest in innovation? (ii) Which types of enterprises had higher innovation expenditure per employee? (iii) Which types of enterprises were more likely to translate successfully innovation expenditures into innovation outputs? (iv) Were innovation outputs linked to higher productivity? To uncover any specific features of innovation in services, we compare these results with results for innovation in manufacturing.

The predominant innovation types in service enterprises over the analysed period in the three countries were organisational and marketing innovations. In manufacturing, the highest innovation rates varied across the three countries analysed: in Germany, the highest innovation rates were for marketing innovations, in Ireland for process innovation and in the UK for product innovation.

Our econometric analysis finds that investment in innovation in service enterprises was more likely in larger enterprises and in enterprises with export markets. Conditional on investing in innovation, in comparison to enterprises that served only domestic markets, in Ireland and the UK, the innovation expenditure per employee was significantly higher in foreign-owned enterprises while in Germany, this was the case for German-owned enterprises with export markets. Innovation expenditure intensity was positively and significantly linked to all innovation outputs in Germany and the UK, while in Ireland this result holds only in the case of marketing innovations.

Our empirical evidence highlights the importance of internationalisation in the context of innovation outputs in all three countries. For all types of innovations, innovation rates were the highest in enterprises with international activities (foreign-owned and domestic exporters) in Ireland and the UK. In Germany, this is true for foreign-owned enterprises, while enterprises serving only the domestic market had higher process and marketing innovation rates compared to domestic exporters.

Over and above enterprise size, innovation expenditure intensity (in Germany and the UK) foreign ownership (Ireland) and exporting, successful innovation in service enterprises appears positively associated with engagement in co-operation for innovation activities with

other enterprises (suppliers and customers) and with knowledge providers (universities, public and private research institutes, consultants). In contrast, co-operation for innovation activities with competitors was associated with a lower probability to innovate.

Innovation in service enterprises was positively and significantly linked to labour productivity for all types of innovation in Germany and the UK. In Ireland this positive link was statistically significant only the cases of process and marketing innovations. In all three analysed countries, the strongest link between innovation and productivity was found for marketing innovations.

We find that the determinants of innovation and productivity in service enterprises were similar, in many respects, to the determinants of innovation and productivity in manufacturing enterprises. We also find some differences in the determinants of innovation and productivity between manufacturing and service sector enterprises. Foreign-owned enterprises in manufacturing appear more likely to invest in innovation in comparison to foreign-owned enterprises in services. Engagement in co-operation with universities appears to play a more important role for innovation outputs in manufacturing than in services.

These findings suggest that innovation in service enterprises could benefit from many of the policies that were designed to incentivise and foster innovation in manufacturing enterprises: policies which enable exporting, and which enhance innovation capability and co-operation in innovation activities with other enterprises and knowledge providers.

Acknowledgements

This paper was partly funded by the European Commission under the 7th Framework Programme, Grant Agreement No. 244522. This research uses statistical data from the Central Statistics Office (CSO) of Ireland. The permission for controlled access to confidential micro data sets has been granted in line with the Statistics Act, 1993. The use of these statistical data does not imply the endorsement of the CSO in relation to the analysis or interpretation of the statistical data. Also, this work contains statistical data which is Crown Copyright which has been made available by the UK Office for National Statistics (ONS) through the Secure Data Service (SDS) and has been used by permission. Neither the ONS nor the SDS bear any responsibility for the analysis or interpretation of the data reported here. This work uses research datasets which may not exactly reproduce National Statistics aggregates. We thank Alan Barrett and participants at research presentations at the Economic and Social Research Institute (ESRI) in Dublin and the Centre for European Economic Research (ZEW) in Mannheim for helpful comments.

References

Aghion, P. and Howitt, P. (1992), "A Model of Growth through Creative Destruction", *Econometrica*, 60(2), 323-351.

Ahn, S. (2002), "Competition, Innovation and Productivity Growth: A review of Theory and Evidence, OECD Economics", Department Working Paper No. 317.

Andersson, M., H. Lööf, S. Johansson (2008) Productivity and international trade – Firm-level evidence from a small open economy, *Review of World Economics*, 144(4): 774-801.

Bernard, A.B. and J.B. Jensen (1999), "Exceptional Exporter Performance: Cause, Effect, or Both?" *Journal of International Economics*, 47(1): 1-25.

Bernard, A.B. and J. Wagner (1997), "Exports and Success in German Manufacturing", *Review of World Economics*, 133(1):134-57.

Bratti, M. and G. Felice (2010), "Are Exporters More Likely to Introduce Product Innovations?" EFIGE Working paper No. 25.

Bustos, P. (2011), "Trade Liberalization, Exports, and Technology Upgrading: Evidence on the Impact of MERCOSUR on Argentinean Firms," *American Economic Review*, 101(1): 304-40.

Castellani, D., F. Serti, C. Tomasi (2010) "Firms in international trade: importers and exporters heterogeneity in the Italian manufacturing industry", *The World Economy*, 33: 424-457.

Cohen, W.M. and R. Levin (1989), "Empirical studies of innovation and market structure", in R. Schumalensee and R. D. Willig (eds.), *Handbook of Industrial Organization*, Vol. 2, North Holand, Amsterdam.

Cohen, W. M. (2010), "Fifty years of empirical studies of innovative activity and performance", in Hall, B. H. and N. Rosenberg, *Handbook of the Economics of Innovation*, Vol. 1:129-213, Oxford: Elsevier.

Crépon, B., E. Duguet, and J. Mairesse (1998), "Research, Innovation, and Productivity: An Econometric Analysis at the Firm Level", *Economics of Innovation and New Technology* 7: 115-156.

Freeman, C. (1987) Technology Policy and Economic Performance: Lessons from Japan, London: Pinter.

Geroski, P.A. and R. Pomroy (1990), "Innovation and the evolution of market structure", *Journal of Industrial Economics*, 38: 299-314.

Griffith, R., E. Huergo, J. Mairesse, and B. Peters (2006) "Innovation and Productivity across Four European Countries", *Oxford Review of Economic Policy*, Vol. 22. No. 4, 483-498.

Griliches, Z. (1992), "The Search for R&D Spillovers", *Scandinavian Journal of Economics*, 94: 29-47.

Griliches, Z. (1996), "The Discovery of the Residual: A Historical Note, *Journal of Economic Literature* 34(3): 1324-1330.

Grossman, G.M. and E. Helpman (1990), "Trade, Innovation and Growth", *American Economic Review*, 80(2): 86-91.

Hall, B. H., J. Mairesse, and P. Mohnen (2010) "Measuring the Returns to R&D", in B. H. Hall and N. Rosenberg, *Handbook of the Economics of Innovation*, Amsterdam: Elsevier, 1129-1155.

Helpman, E., M. Melitz, and S. Yeaple (2004) "Export versus FDI with Heterogeneous Firms", American Economic Review, 94(1): 300-316.

Kasahara, H. and B. Lepham (2008) Productivity and the decision to import and export: Theory and evidence, CESifo Working Paper No. 2240.

Jones, C. and J. Williams (1998) "Measuring the Social Rate of Return to R&D", *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 113(4): 119-35.

Liu, X., and T. Buck (2007), "Innovation Performance and Channels for International Technology Spillovers: Evidence from Chinese High-Tech Industries, *Research Policy* 36(3): 355-366.

Lööf, H., and A. Heshmati (2006), "On the relationship between innovation and performance: A sensitivity analysis", *Economics of Innovation and New Technology* 15: 317-344.

Love, J. and S. Roper (2002), "Innovation and Export Performance: Evidence from UK and German Manufacturing Plants." *Research Policy*, 31(7), 1087-1102.

Lundval, B. A. (ed.) (1992) National Systems of Innovation: Towards a Theory of Innovation and Interactive Learning, London: Pinter.

Martins, P.S. and Y. Yang (2009) "The Impact of Exporting on Firm Productivity: A Meta-Analysis of Learning-by-Exporting Hypothesis", *Review of World Economics*, 145(3), 431-445.

Melitz, M.J. (2003), "The Impact of Trade on Intra-Industry Reallocations and Aggregate Industry Productivity", *Econometrica*, 71(6): 1695-1725.

Nelson, R. (1993) *National Innovation Systems: A Comparative Analysis*, New York: Oxford University Press.

Romer, P. (1990) "Endogenous Technological Change", *Journal of Political Economy*, 98(5): S71-102.

Salomon, R. and M. Shaver (2005), "Learning by Exporting: New Insights from Examining Firm Innovation", Journal *of Economics & Management* Strategy, 14(2): 431-460.

Schumpeter, J. A. (1942), "Capitalism, Socialism and Democracy", Harper and Row, New York.

Siedschlag, I., X. Zhang, and B. Cahill (2010), "The effects of the internationalisation of firms on innovation and productivity", ESRI Working Paper No. 363, Economics and Social Research Institute, Dublin, Ireland. Soete, L., B. Verspagen, B. Ter Weel (2010), "Systems of Innovation, in Hall, B. H. and N. Rosenberg, Handbook of the Economics of Innovation", Vol. 2: 1156-1180, Oxford: Elsevier.

Sutton, J. (1996), "Technology and market structure", European *Economic Review*, 40: 511-530.

Sutton, J. (1998), *Technology and Market Structure: Theory and History*, The MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass., USA.

Symeonidis, G. (1996), "Innovation, firm size, and market structure: Schumpeterian hypotheses and some new themes", *OECD Economic Studies*, 27, 1996/II, 35-70.

Vogel, A. and J. Wagner (2010) Higher productivity in importing German manufacturing firms: self-selection, learning from importing, or both?, *Review of World Economics*, 145: 641-665

Yeaple, S. R. (2005), "A Simple Model of Firm Heterogeneity, International Trade, and Wages", *Journal of International Economics*, 65(1): 1-20.

Wagner, J. (1996), "Export Performance, Human Capital, and Product Innovation in Germany: A Micro View", *Jahrbuch fur Wirtschaftswissenschaften*, 47: 40-45.

Wagner, J. (2007), "Exports and Productivity: A Survey of the Evidence from Firm-level Data", *The World Economy*, 30(1):60-82.

Table 1. CIS 2008, Services Weighted Sample: Summary Statistics

	Innovators and non-innovators								
Country	Germany	Ireland	UK	Germany	Ireland	UK			
Enterprise type		All			Foreign-owned				
	N=1,333	N=1,286	N=4,344	N=84	N=291	N=580			
Enterprise characteristics									
Foreign-owned (per cent)	3.1	18.6	8.3						
Domestic exporter (per cent)	32.5	31.7	29.2						
Domestic non-exporter (per cent)	64.5	49.7	62.5						
Size (number of employees)	50.5	50.4	86.0	118.9	90.3	171.1			
Labour productivity (turnover per employee)	242,600	897,863	389,850	1,392,071	3,361,860	2,714,350			
Innovation input									
Decision to invest in innovation (per cent)	36.6	25.9	50.7	58.0	28.4	39.3			
Total innovation expenditure per employee	2,131.3	4,968.9	4,547	9,433.2	11,032.5	5,036			
Decision to invest in R&D (per cent)	14.3	14.6	28.1	29.2	19.6	22.8			
R&D expenditure per employee	697	2,094	2,826	2,673	4,858	989			
Innovation output									
Product innovation (per cent)	28.6	24.7	30.3	36.6	41.9	37.8			
Market novelties (per cent)	9.0	15.1	14.6	18.9	25.5	21.9			
Enterprise novelties (per cent)	25.2	18.1	22.7	33.1	28.7	26.3			
Process innovation (per cent)	27.5	29.9	18.8	47.6	41.5	19.1			
Organisation Innovation (per cent)	39.1	32.2	32.9	56.7	42.0	42.7			
Marketing innovation (per cent)	39.3	26.5	24.4	53.7	29.8	24.8			
Innovative turnover share (per cent)	6.2	6.9	11.6	9.5	10.4	13.1			
Innovative turnover share (new to market, per cent)	1.1	3.2	2.6	2.5	5.4	2.4			
Innovative turnover share (new to enterprise, per cent)	5.1	3.7	4.0	6.9	5.0	3.7			

Table 1 (ctd.). CIS 2008, Services Weighted Sample: Summary Statistics

	Innovators and non-innovators							
Country	Germany	Ireland	UK	Germany	Ireland	UK		
Enterprise type		Domestic			Domestic			
	exporters n					non-exporters		
	N=354	N=404	N=1,193	N=895	N=591	N=2,571		
Enterprise characteristics								
Size (number of employees)	45.1	47.3	116.1	50.0	37.5	60.6		
Labour productivity (sales per employee)	324,412	384,241	225,500	146,925	302,815	103,700		
Innovation input								
Decision to invest in innovation (per cent)	41.6	36.6	60.9	33.0	18.1	47.4		
Total innovation expenditure per employee	2,853	6,062	7,353	1,422	2,003	1,672		
Decision to invest in R&D (per cent)	15.3	22.9	43.0	13.0	7.4	21.8		
R&D expenditure per employee	900.0	3,075.8	6,401.0	500.4	433.5	494.0		
Innovation output								
Product innovation (per cent)	42.1	32.6	41.7	21.4	13.3	24.1		
Market novelties (per cent)	14.5	22.8	20.3	5.8	6.4	10.9		
Enterprise novelties (per cent)	36.3	23.0	32.0	19.3	11.1	17.8		
Process innovation (per cent)	22.6	36.5	26.9	29.0	21.4	15.0		
Organisation Innovation (per cent)	38.5	42.9	40.5	38.5	21.7	28.0		
Marketing innovation (per cent)	37.8	35.4	29.5	39.3	19.5	22.0		
Innovative turnover share (per cent)	9.2	9.6	16.3	4.5	3.8	9.3		
Innovative turnover share (new to market, per cent)	1.5	4.9	3.3	0.8	1.3	2.3		
Innovative turnover share (new to enterprise, per cent)	7.8	4.7	6.1	3.7	2.5	3.1		

Table 1 (ctd.) CIS 2008, Services Weighted Sample: Summary Statistics

	Innovators and non-innovators						
Country	Germany	Ireland	UK	Germany	Ireland	UK	
Enterprise type		All		Fc	oreign-owned		
	N=1,333	N=1,256	N=4,344	N=84	N=288	N=580	
Engagement in cooperation							
for innovative activity							
Cooperation with other enterprises within the same enterprise group (per cent)	2.5	4.9	17.0	9.4	14.6	33.1	
Cooperation with suppliers (per cent)	2.5	5.7	20.9	6.3	8.6	26.6	
Cooperation with clients or customers (per cent)	2.0	5.4	25.4	3.8	8.8	36.0	
Cooperation with competitors (per cent)	1.2	2.8	11.4	0.1	4.5	14.7	
Cooperation with consultants, commercial labs or private R&D institutions (per cent)	2.1	2.9	9.3	1.1	4.7	10.8	
Cooperation with universities or other higher education institutes (per cent)	2.0	3.3	8.1	6.3	5.1	10.5	
Cooperation with government or public research institutes (per cent)	0.4	1.8	8.1	0.0	2.4	8.6	

Table 1 (ctd.) CIS 2008, Services Weighted Sample: Summary Statistics

	Innovators and non-innovators Germany Ireland UK Germany Ireland UK								
Country	Germany	Ireland	UK	Germany	Ireland	UK			
Enterprise type		Domestic			Domestic				
		exporters			Non- exporters				
	N=354	N=402	N=1,193	N=895	N=566	N=2,571			
Engagement in cooperation									
for innovative activity									
Cooperation with other enterprises within the same enterprise group (per cent)	2.3	3.1	20.5	2.2	2.3	13.2			
Cooperation with suppliers (per cent)	3.6	7.0	26.6	1.7	3.7	17.4			
Cooperation with clients or customers (per cent)	3.1	8.3	29.9	1.4	2.3	21.9			
Cooperation with competitors (per cent)	1.4	3.3	11.9	1.2	1.8	10.8			
Cooperation with consultants, commercial labs or private R&D institutions (per cent)	2.6	4.2	10.2	1.9	1.4	8.7			
Cooperation with universities or other higher education institutes (per cent)	2.9	5.6	9.2	1.4	1.0	7.2			
Cooperation with government or public research institutes (per cent)	0.9	3.0	8.1	0.2	0.9	8.0			

Table 2. CIS 2008, Manufacturing Weighted Sample: Summary Statistics

	Innovators and non-innovators							
Country	Germany	Ireland	UK	Germany	Ireland	UK		
Enterprise type		All			Foreign-owned			
	N=2,292	N=831	N=2,990	N=257	N=218	N=580		
Enterprise characteristics								
Foreign owned (per cent)	6.1	19.2	11.0					
Domestic exporter (per cent)	55.2	41.8	45.4					
Domestic non-exporter (per cent)	38.7	39.0	43.6					
Size (number of employees)	79.5	72.4	64.3	189.2	187.9	177.8		
Labour productivity (turnover per employee)	150,826	265,215	138,342	323,100	645,548	254,278		
Innovation input								
Decision to invest in innovation (per cent)	61.6	40.9	62.4	78.2	55.3	65.1		
Total innovation expenditure per employee	6,449	5,932	3,074	7,385	14,289	4,013		
Decision to invest in R&D (per cent)	41.1	28.1	42.7	62.4	41.3	53.3		
R&D expenditure per employee	2,095	2,462	1,109	3,674	4,681	2,281		
Innovation output								
Product innovation (per cent)	46.3	33.9	37.8	63.9	49.6	48.7		
Market novelties (per cent)	21.5	19.5	20.8	33.7	31.6	28.8		
Enterprise novelties (per cent)	40.7	25.8	28.2	58.7	33.0	36.4		
Process innovation (per cent)	42.0	44.3	20.7	54.2	55.0	24.1		
Organisation Innovation (per cent)	42.6	33.2	32.5	57.3	48.7	45.1		
Marketing innovation (per cent)	48.3	28.7	19.4	54.6	31.9	24.7		
Innovative turnover share (per cent)	12.4	7.9	12.5	14.4	10.4	14.4		
Innovative turnover share (new to market, per cent)	3.0	3.4	3.1	3.9	5.3	3.7		
Innovative turnover share (new to enterprise, per cent)	9.4	4.5	4.1	10.5	5.1	4.2		

Table 2 (ctd.) CIS 2008, Manufacturing Weighted Sample: Summary Statistics

			Innovators and	d non-innovators		
Country	Germany	Ireland	UK	Germany	Ireland	UK
Enterprise type		Domestic			Domestic	
		exporters			non-exporters	
	N=1,467	N=350	N=1,367	N=568	N=263	N=1,043
Enterprise characteristics						
Size (number of employees)	101.2	62.3	63.8	31.3	26.2	36.2
Labour productivity (turnover per employee)	164,205.0	198,038.7	144,007.0	104,766.7	149,696.1	102,970.0
Innovation input						
Decision to invest in innovation (per cent)	73.3	52.7	72.3	42.3	21.2	51.4
Total innovation expenditure per employee	6,604	6,381	3,920	6,081	1,328	1,956
Decision to invest in R&D (per cent)	54.9	38.1	56.7	18.1	11.0	25.6
R&D expenditure per employee	2,860	3,420	1,645	756	338	256
Innovation output						
Product innovation (per cent)	56.8	46.5	47.9	28.6	12.7	24.7
Market novelties (per cent)	30.3	26.2	28.1	7.1	6.5	11.1
Enterprise novelties (per cent)	49.2	37.1	34.7	25.9	10.2	19.4
Process innovation (per cent)	47.6	55.1	23.9	32.0	27.4	16.5
Organisation Innovation (per cent)	47.9	40.5	38.4	32.8	17.7	23.1
Marketing innovation (per cent)	57.0	37.5	21.1	34.9	17.6	16.4
Innovative turnover share (per cent)	15.3	11.5	15.7	8.0	2.7	8.6
Innovative turnover share (new to market, per cent)	4.0	4.7	4.3	1.5	1.1	1.8
Innovative turnover share (new to enterprise, per cent)	11.3	6.8	4.9	6.5	1.7	3.2

Table 2 (ctd.) CIS 2008, Manufacturing Weighted Sample: Summary Statistics

	Innovators and non-innovators								
Country	Germany	Ireland	UK	Germany	Ireland	UK			
Enterprise type		All Fore				eign-owned			
	N=2,292	N=808	N=2,990	N=257	N=217	N=580			
Engagement in cooperation for innovative activity									
Cooperation with other enterprises within the same enterprise group (per cent)	3.8	6.2	17.5	19.0	18.8	41.4			
Cooperation with suppliers (per cent)	6.3	8.4	25.8	17.2	13.6	38.1			
Cooperation with clients or customers (per cent)	4.5	7.6	30.5	10.6	12.6	43.2			
Cooperation with competitors (per cent)	2.2	2.4	10.7	2.5	3.1	11.5			
Cooperation with consultants, commercial labs or private R&D institutions (per cent)	2.5	6.7	11.4	2.8	11.7	19.2			
Cooperation with universities or other higher education institutes (per cent)	6.9	5.7	9.3	13.9	12.3	15.9			
Cooperation with government or public research institutes (per cent)	2.6	4.0	6.7	3.9	3.7	9.7			

Table 2 (ctd.) CIS 2008, Manufacturing Weighted Sample: Summary Statistics

			Innovators and	non-innovators		
Country	Germany	Ireland	UK	Germany	Ireland	UK
Enterprise type		Domestic			Domestic	
		exporters			Non- exporters	
	N=1,467	N=350	N=1,367	N=568	N=241	N=1,043
Engagement in cooperation						
for innovative activity						
Cooperation with other enterprises within the same enterprise group (per cent)	3.7	4.3	18.3	1.4	1.7	10.5
Cooperation with suppliers (per cent)	8.5	10.0	30.0	1.5	3.6	18.3
Cooperation with clients or customers (per cent)	5.6	9.7	36.5	1.8	2.4	21.1
Cooperation with competitors (per cent)	2.5	3.0	11.6	1.7	1.2	9.6
Cooperation with consultants, commercial labs or private R&D institutions (per cent)	3.4	7.6	14.2	1.1	2.9	6.6
Cooperation with universities or other higher education institutes (per cent)	9.4	6.2	11.9	2.2	1.6	4.8
Cooperation with government or public research institutes (per cent)	3.7	6.1	7.8	0.9	1.7	4.8

Table 3: Innovation Investment in Service Enterprises, 2006-2008

Country	(Germany	I	reland		UK	
		Innovation Inve	stment Equation	ons			
Dependent variable	Propensity to invest in innovation	Intensity of Innovation expenditure per	Propensity to invest in innovation	Intensity of Innovation expenditur e per	Propensity to invest in innovation	Intensity of Innovation expenditure per	
Estimator	Heckman stage	Heckman	Heckman	Heckman	Heckman	Heckman	
Size (log # emp.)	1 0.085*** (0.012)	stage 2 -	stage 1 0.050*** (0.011)	stage 2	0.046*** 0.006)	stage 2	
Foreign-owned	0.033 (0.066)	0.171 (0.254)	0.049 (0.037)	0.962*** (0.271)	-0.070*** (0.026)	0.375** (0.148)	
Domestic exporter	0.153*** (0.035)	0.399*** (0.118)	0.165*** (0.032)	0.179 (0.233)	0.093*** (0.018)	0.686*** (0.099)	
Industry fixed effects (3 digit)	Yes	Yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	
Constant	Yes	Yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	
Observations	133	3	12	286	4	346	
lambda	0.936	***	1.56	83**	1.82	28***	
rho	0.17	'9) ***	(0.0	000) 01***	(U. 0 8'	139) 13***	
mo	(0.027	1)	(0.14)	21 700)	0.82	033)	
Wald test for H0: rho=0	24.31	***	6.3	7**	130.2***		
Wald test (Industry fixed effects)	578.06	5*** 0	3630.	50***	865.59***		
Log-likelihood	-1787	.94	-137	74.86	-7246.00		

Table 4: Determinants of Innovation Outputs in Service Enterprises, 2006-2008

Country		Germany			Ireland		UK		
		Innova	ation Output Ec	Juation – Produ	ct Innovation				
Dependent variable	Product	Market	Enterprise Novelties	Product	Market	EnterpriseNo velties	Product	Market	Enterprise Novelties
Estimator	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit
Predicted innovation expenditure	0.083***	0.033***	0.074***	0.040	0.029	0.024	0.055***	0.022***	0.043***
	(0.016)	(0.009)	(0.015)	(0.026)	(0.018)	(0.022)	(0.008)	(0.005)	(0.007)
Size (log # emp.)	0.022**	0.007	0.029***	0.041***	0.011	0.023**	0.005	0.001	0.002
	(0.011)	(0.006)	(0.010)	(0.013)	(0.009)	(0.011)	(0.006)	(0.003)	(0.005)
Foreign-owned	0.012	0.048	-0.006	0.142***	0.095**	0.065	-0.032	0.001	-0.025
	(0.061)	(0.040)	(0.056)	(0.053)	(0.044)	(0.045)	(0.025)	(0.015)	(0.020)
Domestic exporter	0.148***	0.055**	0.157***	0.124***	0.115***	0.055	0.051**	0.043***	0.031*
	(0.037)	(0.023)	(0.035)	(0.041)	(0.033)	(0.035)	(0.021)	(0.013)	(0.017)
Co-operation with other	(0.000)	()	(00000)	(0.0.1)	()	()	(0.0)	()	(,
enterprises	0.243**	0.024	0.159*	0.305***	0.203***	0.128*	0.110***	0.042**	0.071***
	(0.095)	(0.041)	(0.082)	(0.097)	(0.073)	(0.070)	(0.030)	(0.017)	(0.024)
Co-operation with suppliers	0.072	0.019	0.066	0.316***	0.108	0.234***	0.132***	0.038**	0.089***
	(0.111)	(0.044)	(0.094)	(0.094)	(0.067)	(0.083)	(0.027)	(0.016)	(0.023)
Co-operation with customers	0.408***	0.131*	0.165	0.095	0.066	0.113	0.423***	0.192***	0.311***
	(0.112)	(0.068)	(0.102)	(0.089)	(0.059)	(0.074)	(0.023)	(0.019)	(0.022)
Co-operation with competitors	-0.022	0.056	-0.034	0.112	0.061	0.039	0.009	-0.000	0.024
	(0.095)	(0.055)	(0.079)	(0.117)	(0.076)	(0.078)	(0.033)	(0.016)	(0.026)
Co-operation with consultants	0.145	-0.017	0.053	0.059	0.057	0.089	0.023	0.025	0.011
	(0.104)	(0.033)	(0.086)	(0.104)	(0.072)	(0.087)	(0.034)	(0.019)	(0.026)
Co-operation with universities	0.168	0.135**	0.114	0.217	0.024	0.144	-0.064*	-0.024	-0.025
	(0.108)	(0.067)	(0.094)	(0.142)	(0.067)	(0.100)	(0.037)	(0.018)	(0.029)
Co-operation with public research						. ,			
lab	-0.039	0.056	-0.078	0.043	0.013	-0.075	0.006	0.060**	-0.033
	(0.133)	(0.070)	(0.097)	(0.156)	(0.074)	(0.062)	(0.042)	(0.029)	(0.029)
Industry fixed effects (2 digit)	Yes	Yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Constant	Yes	Yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Observations	1333	1327	1333	1256	1247	1256	4346	4333	4346
Log-likelihood	-665.694	-385.769	-660.119	-584.228	-451.396	-530.409	-1956	-1360	-1851
R ² /Pseudo R ²	0.2037	0.1760	0.1743	0.2024	0.1852	0.1519	0.272	0.234	0.211
Wald test (Industry fixed effects)	40.80***	10.41	39.40***	9.32	13.91*	9.44	35.43***	49.93***	11.38

Table 4: Determinants of Innovation Outputs in Service Enterprises, 2006-2008 (ctd.)

Country		Germany			Ireland			UK		
	Innov	ation Output Equa	ation – Process	s, Organisatio	nal and Marketin	g Innovations				
Dependent variable	Process	Organisational	Marketing	Process	Organisationa	Marketing	Process	Organisational	Marketing	
	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	l innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	
Estimator	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	
Predicted innovation expenditure	0.089***	0.050***	0.055***	0.013	0.039	0.050*	0.027***	0.029***	0.023***	
	(0.016)	(0.015)	(0.015)	(0.030)	(0.029)	(0.026)	(0.006)	(0.008)	(0.007)	
Size (log # emp.)	0.076***	0.061***	0.038***	0.028**	0.061***	0.025**	0.008*	0.035***	0.003	
	(0.010)	(0.011)	(0.011)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.013)	(0.004)	(0.006)	(0.005)	
Foreign-owned	-0.049	-0.027	-0.010	0.115**	0.114**	-0.010	-0.019	0.061**	-0.016	
	(0.057)	(0.065)	(0.059)	(0.054)	(0.054)	(0.047)	(0.018)	(0.028)	(0.021)	
Domestic exporter	0.027	0.028	-0.022	0.103**	0.170***	0.089**	0.007	0.009	0.005	
	(0.036)	(0.037)	(0.037)	(0.042)	(0.042)	(0.038)	(0.015)	(0.021)	(0.017)	
Co-operation with other										
enterprises	0.458***	0.402***	0.207***	0.048	-0.023	0.063	0.061***	0.128***	0.034	
	(0.074)	(0.057)	(0.078)	(0.084)	(0.074)	(0.071)	(0.022)	(0.030)	(0.023)	
Co-operation with suppliers	0.164	0.021	-0.070	0.407***	0.170**	0.297***	0.149***	0.116***	0.119***	
	(0.104)	(0.116)	(0.088)	(0.077)	(0.086)	(0.081)	(0.023)	(0.027)	(0.023)	
Co-operation with customers	0.216**	-0.022	0.053	0.197*	0.251***	0.015	0.233***	0.336***	0.225***	
	(0.101)	(0.109)	(0.097)	(0.104)	(0.086)	(0.076)	(0.022)	(0.023)	(0.022)	
Co-operation with competitors	-0.016	0.004	0.116	-0.000	-0.003	0.067	-0.054***	-0.008	-0.018	
	(0.091)	(0.101)	(0.096)	(0.112)	(0.100)	(0.093)	(0.018)	(0.035)	(0.024)	
Co-operation with consultants	0.089	0.145	0.016	0.255*	0.120	0.112	0.070**	0.033	0.033	
	(0.097)	(0.102)	(0.085)	(0.135)	(0.106)	(0.100)	(0.028)	(0.036)	(0.028)	
Co-operation with universities	-0.062	0.061	0.173*	0.269**	0.159	0.043	-0.032	-0.030	-0.044	
	(0.082)	(0.099)	(0.091)	(0.128)	(0.107)	(0.095)	(0.025)	(0.043)	(0.028)	
Co-operation with public research										
lab	-0.093	-0.269**	-0.129	-0.209**	-0.094	-0.008	-0.021	0.018	0.031	
	(0.113)	(0.111)	(0.112)	(0.093)	(0.109)	(0.111)	(0.026)	(0.045)	(0.035)	
Industry fixed effects (2 digit)	Yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	
Constant	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	
Observations	1333	1333	1333	1256	1247	1256	4346	4346	4346	
Log-likelihood	-737.580	-843.752	-855.947	-699.129	-729.851	-689.118	-1686	-2333	-2016	
$\vec{R^2/PseudoR^2}$	0.1340	0.0864	0.0616	0.1146	0.1018	0.0786	0.206	0.181	0.135	
Wald test (Industry fixed effects)	20.68**	28.73***	25.97***	4.51	14.62*	5.98	34.71***	42.86***	24.34***	

Table 5: Innovation and Productivity in Service Enterprises, 2006-2008

Country		Germany	1		Ireland		UK			
		Productivity	Equation (Dep	endent variable	e = Turnover/En	nployees)				
Dependent variable	Product	Market	Enterprise	Product	Market	Enterprise	Product	Market	Enterprise	
	innovation	novelties	Novelties	innovation	novelties	Novelties	innovation	novelties	Novelties	
Estimator	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	
Predicted innovation output	0.163***	0.131*	0.270**	0.188	0.580	0.451	0.043*	0.055*	0.051*	
	(0.063)	(0.080)	(0.112)	(0.283)	(0.398)	(0.333)	(0.023)	(0.030)	(0.027)	
Size (log # emp.)	0.009	0.016	-0.005	0.051	0.043	0.044	-0.092***	-0.092***	-0.092***	
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.023)	(0.044)	(0.042)	(0.042)	(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.013)	
Foreign owned	0.454***	0.403***	0.457***	0.747***	0.705***	0.734***	0.867***	0.869***	0.867***	
	(0.141)	(0.141)	(0.141)	(0.144)	(0.143)	(0.136)	(0.061)	(0.061)	(0.061)	
Domestic exporter	0.270***	0.296***	0.200**	0.307***	0.256**	0.299***	0.455***	0.449***	0.455***	
	(0.069)	(0.071)	(0.091)	(0.098)	(0.104)	(0.093)	(0.038)	(0.039)	(0.038)	
East Germany	-0.221***	-0.215***	-0.220***							
	(0.044)	(0.043)	(0.044)							
Industry fixed effects (3	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes				
digit)							yes	yes	yes	
Constant	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	
Observations	1333	1327	1333	1256	1247	1256	4346	4333	4346	
Log-likelihood	-1544.808	-1530.697	-1545.249	-2150.776	-2136.429	-2149.938	-6090	-6070	-6090	
R ²	0.504	0.505	0.504	0.2018	0.2029	0.2029	0.401	0.399	0.401	
Wald test (Industry fixed effects)	38.71***	36.28***	39.25***	1132.10***	597.65***	203.07***	81.53***	80.39***	81.51***	

Table 5: Innovation and Productivity in Service Enterprises, 2006-2008 (ctd.)

Country	Germany			Ireland			UK		
Productivity Equation (Dependent variable = Turnover/Employees)									
Dependent variable	Process	Organisational	Marketing	Process	Organisational	Marketing	Process	Organisational	Marketing
	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation
Estimator	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS
Predicted innovation output	0.211***	0.226***	0.320**	0.508*	0.520	0.767*	0.065**	0.056**	0.070**
	(0.071)	(0.084)	(0.129)	(0.297)	(0.438)	(0.436)	(0.028)	(0.028)	(0.035)
Size (log # emp.)	-0.027	-0.017	-0.013	0.041	0.023	0.035	-0.095***	-0.097***	-0.093***
	(0.026)	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.042)	(0.050)	(0.043)	(0.013)	(0.014)	(0.013)
Foreign-owned	0.474***	0.467***	0.468***	0.713***	0.701***	0.741***	0.867***	0.854***	0.868***
	(0.141)	(0.141)	(0.141)	(0.137)	(0.149)	(0.131)	(0.061)	(0.061)	(0.061)
Domestic exporter	0.317***	0.337***	0.356***	0.272***	0.224*	0.233**	0.458***	0.462***	0.462***
	(0.060)	(0.059)	(0.058)	(0.097)	(0.126)	(0.109)	(0.037)	(0.037)	(0.037)
East Germany	-0.223***	-0.222***	-0.221***						
	(0.044)	(0.044)	(0.044)						
Industry fixed effects (3 digit)	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Constant	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Observations	1333	1333	1333	1256	1247	1256	4346	4346	4346
Log-likelihood	-1542.575	-1543.706	-1545.310	-2149.246	-2136.920	-2148.947	-6089	-6090	-6090
R ²	0.506	0.505	0.504	0.2038	0.2023	0.2042	0.401	0.401	0.401
Wald test (Industry fixed effects)	36.89***	39.71***	37.16***	1254.48***	95.43***	273.09***	76.43***	77.44***	76.34***

Table 7: Innovation Investment in Manufacturing Enterprises, 2006-2008

Country	Ge	rmany	Ire	land	UK				
Innovation Investment Equations									
Dependent variable	Propensity to invest in innovation	ropensity Intensity of c invest in Innovation nnovation expenditure per employee		Intensity of Innovation expenditure per employee	Propensity to invest in innovation	Intensity of Innovation expenditure per employee			
Estimator	Heckman stage 1	Heckman stage 2	Heckman stage 1	Heckman stage 2	Heckman stage 1	Heckman stage 2			
Size (log # emp.)	0.085*** (0.009)	-	0.139*** (0.022)	-	0.045*** (0.008)				
Foreign-owned	0.119*** (0.036)	0.021 (0.135)	0.188*** (0.068)	0.972*** (0.311)	0.053* (0.029)	0.574*** (0.119)			
Domestic exporter	0.200*** (0.029)	0.003 (0.109)	0.274*** (0.049)	0.441* (0.244)	0.157*** (0.021)	0.394*** (0.094)			
HC	0.004*** (0.001)	0.016*** (0.003)							
Training	0.085*** (0.012)	0.301*** (0.036)							
Industry fixed effects (3 digit)	Yes	Yes	yes	yes	yes	yes			
Constant	Yes	Yes	yes	yes	yes	yes			
Observations	2	,292	8	31	2990				
lambda	0	.065	0.96	558**	0.489***				
rho	(0 0	.105) .052	(0.4 0.61	l187) 25***	(0.104) 0.305***				
	(0	.084)	(0.2	2089)	(0.	061)			
Wald test for H0: rho=0	(0.38	4.5	55**	22.26***				
Wald test (Industry fixed effects)	287	.03***	4.3e+	-05***	8249.52***				
Log-likelihood	-36	500.07	-11	36.68	-5430.00				

Country		Germany Innova	ation Output	Ireland Equation – Product Innovation			UK		
Dependent variable	Product innovation	Market novelties	Enterprise Novelties	Product innovation	Market Novelties	Enterprise Novelties	Product innovation	Market novelties	Enterprise Novelties
Estimator	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit
Predicted innovation expenditure	0.148***	0.118***	0.101***	0.026	-0.008	0.021	0.068**	0.048**	0.017
	(0.024)	(0.020)	(0.023)	(0.030)	(0.023)	(0.025)	(0.029)	(0.021)	(0.025)
Size (log # emp.)	0.071***	0.042***	0.066***	0.069***	0.032**	0.044**	0.002	-0.002	-0.001
	(0.010)	(0.008)	(0.010)	(0.021)	(0.015)	(0.018)	(0.009)	(0.007)	(0.008)
Foreign-owned	0.086*	0.088**	0.095**	0.175**	0.164**	0.124*	0.032	0.038	0.037
C	(0.045)	(0.045)	(0.046)	(0.078)	(0.072)	(0.073)	(0.040)	(0.032)	(0.036)
Domestic exporter	0.185***	0.152***	0.162***	0.292***	0.197***	0.234***	0.132***	0.095***	0.096***
	(0.029)	(0.024)	(0.029)	(0.056)	(0.049)	(0.050)	(0.028)	(0.022)	(0.024)
Co-operation with other enterprises	0.154**	0.095**	0.002	0.188	0.105	0.005	0.091***	0.057**	0.059**
	(0.063)	(0.046)	(0.054)	(0.117)	(0.082)	(0.081)	(0.034)	(0.025)	(0.029)
Co-operation with suppliers	0.231***	0.127***	0.186***	0.188*	0.121	-0.019	0.237***	0.099***	0.165***
	(0.048)	(0.042)	(0.047)	(0.110)	(0.082)	(0.075)	(0.030)	(0.024)	(0.028)
Co-operation with customers	0.215***	0.033	0.136***	0.307***	0.213**	0.301***	0.385***	0.212***	0.260***
	(0.057)	(0.041)	(0.052)	(0.093)	(0.087)	(0.089)	(0.025)	(0.024)	(0.025)
Co-operation with competitors	0.095	0.022	0.066	-0.074	0.081	0.001	-0.080**	-0.047*	0.020
	(0.076)	(0.047)	(0.067)	(0.221)	(0.142)	(0.135)	(0.041)	(0.025)	(0.035)
Co-operation with consultants	0.043	0.029	0.025	0.010	0.043	0.084	0.027	0.002	0.014
	(0.080)	(0.050)	(0.063)	(0.118)	(0.075)	(0.089)	(0.041)	(0.027)	(0.033)
Co-operation with universities	0.172***	0.137***	0.169***	0.321***	0.202**	0.009	0.129***	0.115***	0.038
	(0.042)	(0.038)	(0.043)	(0.104)	(0.091)	(0.082)	(0.047)	(0.035)	(0.038)
Co-operation with public research lab	0.146**	0.116**	0.005	0.126	-0.069	0.139	-0.063	0.012	-0.008
	(0.070)	(0.051)	(0.060)	(0.153)	(0.067)	(0.113)	(0.052)	(0.035)	(0.042)
Industry fixed effects (2 digit)	Yes	Yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Constant	Yes	Yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Observations	2,292	2,292	2,292	806	806	806	2986	2986	2986
Log-likelihood	-1256.785	-1091.567	-1320.278	-410.832	-335.317	-418.327	-1482	-1305	-1518
R ² / Pseudo R ²	0.2089	0.1848	0.1621	0.2457	0.2442	0.1550	0.270	0.203	0.184
Wald test (Industry fixed effects)	60.50***	35.33**	75.65***	34.89**	37.25**	31.64**	68.26***	65.36***	59.23***

Table 8: Determinants of Product Innovation in Manufacturing Enterprises, 2006-2008

Country	Germany			Ireland			UK		
Innovation Output Equations – Process, Organisational and Marketing Innovations									
Dependent variable	Process innovation	Organisational innovation	Marketing innovation	Process innovation	Organisational innovation	Marketing innovation	Process innovation	Organisational innovation	Marketing innovation
Estimator	Prodit			Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit	Probit
Predicted innovation expenditure	0.064	0.069***	(0.022)	-0.006	0.010	(0.002)	-0.021	-0.000	-0.009
Size (leg # emp)	(0.022)	(0.023)	(0.022)	(0.029)	(0.029)	(0.026)	(0.021)	(U.UZ7)	(0.021)
Size (log # emp.)	(0.000)	0.053***	0.013	0.082***	0.071***	0.005	0.023	0.056****	0.003
Fourier owned	(0.009)	(0.010)	(0.009)	(0.020)	(0.020)	(0.018)	(0.007)	(0.009)	(0.006)
Foreign owned	0.091**	0.065	(0.042)	(0.124°)	0.150***	0.066	-0.001	(0.020)	0.006
Domostic ovportor	(0.045)	(0.044)	(0.043)	(0.071)	(0.075)	(0.009)	(0.029)	(0.038)	(0.029)
Domestic exporter	(0.099)	(0.074)	(0.028)	(0.052)	0.190	(0.040)	(0.045)	(0.027)	0.040
Co appropriate with other enterprises	(0.029)	(0.029)	(0.028)	(0.052)	(0.055)	(0.049)	(0.022)	(U.UZ7) 0.176***	(0.021)
co-operation with other enterprises	0.093	-0.010	0.036	-0.029	0.042	0.148	(0.074	(0.022)	(0.003 * *
Comparation with averalism	(0.053)	(0.050)	(0.049)	(0.118)	(0.119)	(0.090)	(0.027)	(0.032)	(0.025)
co-operation with suppliers	(0.046)	0.042	0.012	(0.074)	(0.002)	-0.015	(0.026)	(0.020)	(0.083
	(0.046)	(0.045)	(0.044)	(0.074)	(0.093)	(0.077)	(0.026)	(0.029)	(0.023)
co-operation with customers	0.088*	0.195	0.144	0.091	0.070	0.127	(0.024)	(0.027)	0.131***
	(0.049)	(0.046)	(0.046)	(0.110)	(0.103)	(0.082)	(0.024)	(0.027)	(0.023)
Co-operation with competitors	0.083	-0.011	-0.069	0.024	-0.297***	-0.139	-0.058**	-0.060	0.007
Co. encretion with consultants	(0.061)	(0.058)	(0.055)	(0.201)	(0.084)	(0.091)	(0.026)	(0.039)	(0.028)
Co-operation with consultants	0.014	0.119***	0.046	$(0.25)^{++}$	0.187	0.209**	0.022	0.084***	0.048*
	(0.059)	(0.057)	(0.054)	(0.111)	(0.117)	(0.093)	(0.028)	(0.039)	(0.028)
Co-operation with universities	0.042	0.10/***	0.033	0.138	0.281***	0.073	0.038	0.054	0.057*
	(0.041)	(0.041)	(0.041)	(0.114)	(0.099)	(0.086)	(0.033)	(0.043)	(0.032)
Co-operation with public research lab	0.092	-0.062	0.023	-0.117	0.272**	-0.130*	-0.016	-0.007	-0.009
	(0.056)	(0.053)	(0.052)	(0.154)	(0.121)	(0.075)	(0.034)	(0.050)	(0.032)
Industry fixed effects (2 digit)	Yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Constant	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Observations	2,292	2,292	2,292	806	802	808	2986	2990	2990
Log-likelihood	-1406.668	-1472.351	-1497.262	-468.841	-426.135	-457.045	-1354	-1606	-1359
R ² / Pseudo R ²	0.1027	0.0716	0.0573	0.1608	0.2082	0.0914	0.185	0.196	0.118
Wald test (Industry fixed effects)	27.97*	22.44	81.62***	18.76	31.79**	31.37**	24.88	18.32	33.84**

Table 9: Determinants of Process, Organisational and Marketing Innovations in Manufacturing Enterprises, 2006-2008

Notes: Marginal effects; robust standard errors; CIS 2006-2008

35

Table 10: Innovation and Productivity in Manufacturing Enterprises, 2006-2008

Country		Germany			Ireland			UK	
Productivity Equation (Dependent variable = Turnover/Employees)									
Dependent variable	Product	Market	Enterprise	Product	Market	Enterprise	Product	Market	Enterprise
	innovation	novelties	Novelties	innovation	novelties	Novelties	innovation	novelties	Novelties
Estimator	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS
Predicted innovation output	0.041*	0.090***	0.065*	0.184	0.175	0.172	0.046***	0.064***	0.057***
	(0.021)	(0.032)	(0.034)	(0.220)	(0.207)	(0.290)	(0.016)	(0.023)	(0.021)
Size (log # emp.)	0.099***	0.091***	0.096***	0.117***	0.121***	0.123***	0.087***	0.087***	0.087***
	(0.013)	(0.013)	(0.014)	(0.039)	(0.037)	(0.038)	(0.011)	(0.011)	(0.011)
Foreign-owned	0.656***	0.636***	0.649***	0.508***	0.521***	0.520***	0.484***	0.477***	0.486***
	(0.058)	(0.059)	(0.058)	(0.132)	(0.133)	(0.131)	(0.043)	(0.044)	(0.043)
Domestic exporter	0.290***	0.260***	0.281***	0.102	0.126	0.111	0.175***	0.167***	0.177***
	(0.041)	(0.044)	(0.043)	(0.090)	(0.087)	(0.095)	(0.029)	(0.030)	(0.029)
East Germany	-0.207***	-0.211***	-0.207***						
	(0.029)	(0.029)	(0.029)						
Industry fixed effects (3 digit)	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Constant	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Observations	2,292	2,292	2,292	806	806	806	2986	2986	2986
Log-likelihood	-2079.239	-2077.195	-2079.287	-940.611	-940.639	-940.854	-2739	-2739	-2740
R^2	0.364	0.365	0.364	0.3234	0.3233	0.3230	0.266	0.266	0.266
Wald test (Industry fixed effects)	5.94***	5.98***	5.99***	27.88***	40.16***	43.72***	377.05***	403.74***	244.05***

Table 10: Innovation and Productivity in Manufacturing Enterprises, 2006-2008

Country		Germany			Ireland			UK	
Productivity Equation (Dependent variable = Turnover/Employees)									
Dependent variable	Process	Organisational	Marketing	Process	Organisational	Marketing	Process	Organisational	Marketing
	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation	innovation
Estimator	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS	OLS
Predicted innovation output	0.093**	0.116**	0.316***	0.242	0.161	0.210	0.070***	0.068***	0.075***
	(0.045)	(0.049)	(0.073)	(0.243)	(0.210)	(0.337)	(0.021)	(0.022)	(0.028)
Size (log # emp.)	0.089***	0.091***	0.091***	0.111***	0.116***	0.127***	0.080***	0.075***	0.085***
	(0.016)	(0.015)	(0.012)	(0.041)	(0.039)	(0.035)	(0.012)	(0.012)	(0.011)
Foreign-owned	0.644***	0.647***	0.567***	0.509***	0.533***	0.539***	0.494***	0.478***	0.496***
	(0.059)	(0.058)	(0.062)	(0.133)	(0.132)	(0.132)	(0.043)	(0.044)	(0.043)
Domestic exporter	0.286***	0.286***	0.186***	0.103	0.129	0.119	0.183***	0.175***	0.185***
	(0.041)	(0.041)	(0.049)	(0.089)	(0.087)	(0.094)	(0.028)	(0.029)	(0.028)
East Germany	-0.207***	-0.208***	-0.211***						
	(0.029)	(0.029)	(0.029)						
Industry fixed effects (3 digit)	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Constant	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes	yes
Observations	2,292	2,292	2,292	806	802	808	2,986	2,990	2,990
Log-likelihood	-2079.081	-2078.494	-2072.191	-940.478	-936.450	-943.480	-2737	-2742	-2744
$-R^2$	0.364	0.364	0.368	0.3236	0.3240	0.3238	0.267	0.276	0.275
Wald test (Industry fixed effects)	5.73***	5.94***	6.35***	45.41***	46.19***	19.88***	1683.18***	666.67***	347.8****

Year	Number	Title/Author(s) ESRI Authors/Co-authors Italicised
2014		
	479	What Can I Get For It? The Relationship Between the Choice Equivalent, Willingness to Accept and Willingness to Pay <i>Pete Lunn</i> and Mary Lunn
	478	Changes in Household Fuel Expenditure Associated with Improvements in Building Energy Efficiency John Curtis and Anne Pentecost
	477	A Computational Theory of Willingness to Exchange Pete Lunn and Mary Lunn
	476	Who Feels Inferior? A Test of the Status Anxiety Hypothesis of Social Inequalities in Health <i>Richard Layte</i> and Christopher T. Whelan
2013		
	475	Factor Input Substitution in Irish Manufacturing Stefanie A. Haller and Marie Hyland
	474	Changes in Income Distributions and the Role of Tax-benefit Policy During the Great Recession: An International Perspective Olivier Bargain, <i>Tim Callan</i> , Karina Doorley and <i>Claire Keane</i>
	473	International Migration in Ireland, 2012 Philip J. O'Connell and Corona Joyce
	472	Does Bank Market Power Affect SME Financing Constraints? Robert M. Ryan, <i>Conor M. O'Toole</i> , Fergal McCann
	471	Consumption and credit constraints: A model and evidence for Ireland <i>Petra Gerlach-Kristen</i> and <i>Rossana Merola</i>
	470	Socioeconomic Differentials in Male Mortality in Ireland: 1984-2008 Richard Layte and Anne Nolan
	469	Deriving a Method to Estimate Incidence of Stroke in Ireland <i>Maev-Ann Wren</i> and Peter Kelly
	468	The Impact of Parental Income and Education on the Schooling of Children Arnaud Chevalier, Colm Harmon, Vincent O'Sullivan, Ian Walker
	467	SME Credit Constraints and Macroeconomic Effects Petra Gerlach-Kristen, Brian O'Connell and Conor O'Toole

For earlier Working Papers see

http://www.esri.ie/publications/search_for_a_working_pape/search_results/index.xml